APPENDIX 1

ORGANISATIONAL ASSESSMENT BEST VALUE REVIEW 

SUB COMMITTEE

WEDNESDAY 7 AUGUST 2002 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson (Chairman), Councillors Mrs Bowman,    Mrs Bradley and Guest.


Councillor Knapton and Councillor Mrs Rutherford were also in attendance as Co-opted Members.

OABV.31/02
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.

OABV.32/02
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

OABV.33/02
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the meeting of the Sub-Committee held on 18 July 2002 were circulated.

RESOLVED  - That the Minutes be received as a true record of the meeting.

OABV.34/02
PUBLIC AND PRESS

Members agreed that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive's Report on proposals for Organisational Review was to be dealt with while the public and press were present.  Some Members expressed concern that information regarding staff had been included as part of the report which had been circulated to the public and press which had enabled the press to identify the salaries of individuals and to comment on the employment prospects of staff following the outcome of the Review.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that the City Council was a public body paid for by the public purse and in that sense the Council was accountable.  The report had identified posts which were to be deleted and created, and the issue was that assumptions had been made by the local media and interpretations printed of what they thought might happen as a result of the Review.  

OABV.35/02
ORGANISATIONAL REVIEW

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive introduced his Report (TC.137/02) detailing proposals for the implementation of the Organisational Review.  He drew Members attention to the various documents which had been circulated as appendices to his covering report.

Gerald Davies Consultant from HACAS Chapman Hendy led Members through Report 6 of the Corporate Organisational Best Value Review.  He outlined for Members the previous reports which had been considered and added that a further report would follow which would set out the Best Value Action Plan and the Implementation Plan for the Review.  He reminded Members of the background to the Review and the Scoping Report which had identified the various issues which the organisation needed to tackle to enable the Council to move forward as an innovative proactive strategic and financially sound Authority.  He reminded Members of the extensive consultation which had been carried out during the process of the whole Review, and in particular the consultation which had been carried out with employees and Members on Report 5.

Mr Davies added that following that consultation, a new structure as set out as an Appendix to his report had been produced which was almost identical to the structure approved by the Council as part of Report 5.  Mr Davies then set out the respective accountabilities and responsibilities of the Chief Executive, the Executive Directors and the Heads of Business Units, and confirmed that whilst each Executive Director would have co-ordinational responsibility for a group of business units and have line management responsibility for the heads of those units, the responsibility and accountability for the day to day operation of the units would rest with the Business Unit Heads.  He added that there were no specific co-ordinational groupings for the Executive Directors, as the Directors would be capable of change according to prevailing demands and priorities and those groupings would be determined by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.  Mr Davies also circulated job descriptions for Executive Directors, the Heads of Business Units and other positions which required new or revised job descriptions.

Mr Davies added that the new job descriptions would relate to the Corporate Plan, Performance Indicators and other responsibilities and accountabilities and would be viewed as part of an inter-related process with performance against key criteria measured and the salary of Executive Directors and Heads of Business Units would progress in their scale based upon their performance against that criteria as part of the Authority's move to a performance management culture.

Mr Davies set out details of the Council's Corporate Management Team and added that the Chief Executive, the Executive Directors, Head of Legal and Democratic Services, Head of Financial Services, Head of Strategic and Performance Services, would also form the Officer side membership of the Joint Management Team.  Mr Davies also commented on the position with regard to the Statutory Officers.  

Mr Davies added that there were four other Best Value Reviews currently taking place in the Authority and he commented upon their impact on the Corporate Restructuring exercise.  Mr Davies further commented that in terms of the Organisational Review it had been difficult to address the issue of the Compete element of a Best Value Review.  He added however that one of the Action Plan recommendations would be to identify service areas which had been subject to outsourcing in similar authorities, and to consider whether outsourcing of those services in Carlisle would be appropriate and provide value for money for residents.

Members in considering the report questioned Mr Davies on the impact on the proposed structure of Regional Government.  Mr Davies commented that the move to Regional Government and Unitary Authorities would require District Councils to adopt a number of large scale functions and the Council would need to consider further how this would be best dealt with as part of its organisational structure, but the present reorganisation would create the base for those future deliberations.

In response to further questions from Members, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive informed the meeting that the District Auditor was supportive of the proposal that the Strategic Services Section should report directly to the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and not via an Executive Director, with the Unit providing support to the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, the Executive Directors and the Council.

In response to further questions, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reminded Members that the Council had decided early in the Review process not to have a direct link between the Overview and Scrutiny Committees, Portfolio Holders and the different Business Units, and to that effect the new Job Descriptions were geared directly to the City Vision and the Corporate Plan. 

Members in noting  the various job descriptions which had been circulated commented that the job description for the post of Town Clerk and Chief Executive had not been included and there was some comment on whether the job description for that post should be included, thereby giving a full picture of the Senior Management of the Authority. The Consultant commented that whilst certain functions and duties would be changed by the Organisational Review in order to free up the Town Clerk and Chief Executive's time, the fundamental role of that post had not changed and the job description had not therefore been included.  

In response to further questions the Town Clerk and Chief Executive confirmed that the posts of Executive Director would have equal standing and either could deputise for the Town Clerk and Chief Executive in his absence.  In respect of specific instances the Town Clerk and Chief Executive would nominate one of the Executive Directors to deputise for him.  

In respect of instances where the Executive Directors were absent the arrangements for deputising would depend on the nature and length of absence, and where the responsibility for particular duties rested.

In response to comments with regards to consultation arrangements, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive informed Members that the report had been considered by the Corporate Management Team, who had suggested that matters relating to political restriction on a number of posts might be strengthened, and he agreed to address that as part of the development of job descriptions.  

RESOLVED – That the Sub-Committee agree to take forward the recommendations as set out in the Consultants Report for consideration by the Executive.  The recommendations are as follows :

1.
That the new Corporate Organisational Structure as shown in Chart 7 of the HACAS Chapman Hendy Report 6 be approved.

2.
That the detailed structures for the new Business Units as shown in Chart 7.1 – 7.13 of the HACAS Chapman Hendy Report be approved.

3.
That the accountabilities and responsibilities for the Business Units as set out in Appendix C to the HACAS Chapman Hendy Report be approved.

4.
That the job descriptions and person specifications for the posts of Executive Director, Heads of Business Unit and the 22 other positions which either have a change to their function or are new positions as set out in Appendix E to the HACAS Chapman Hendy Report be approved.

5.
That the statutory Officer duties as proposed in Report 5 be confirmed.

6.
That the composition of the Corporate Management Team be as set out in paragraph 10 i.e. the Chief Executive, the Executive Directors (2), the Head of Legal and Democratic Services, the Head of Financial Services and the Head of Strategic and Performance Services be approved.

7.
That the introduction of an integrated Performance Management system as detailed within the HACAS Chapman Hendy Report be agreed subject to a future report which would set out the detailed arrangements.

OABV.36/02
ORGANISATIONAL REVIEW – DETAILED PROPOSALS FOR 



IMPLEMENTATION

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive introduced Report (TC.137/02) on the detailed proposals for implementation of the Organisational Review. The Town Clerk and Chief Executive in introducing his report commented on the recent press coverage of the Organisational Review and informed Members of the actions he was to take to raise the matter with the local media.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive took Members through the various recommendations as contained in his report and commented on the detail which supported the recommendations.  

Members in considering the report questioned Officers on the possibility of extending temporarily the Membership of the Employment Panel from its current membership of 6 to 8 for the purposes of hearing appeals and making appointments in connection with the review.  The City Solicitor and Secretary informed Members that the Employment Panel was a politically balanced Committee and would need to remain so if numbers were to be increased as proposed.  It was, however, the case that should the Council decide to increase the membership of the Employment Panel from 6 to 8 that there would be a membership of 5 Conservatives, 2 Labour and 1 Liberal Democrat.  The City Solicitor and Secretary further commented on the eligibility of Members to serve on the Employment Panel which, in this context, would be sitting as either an Appointment Panel or an Appeals Panel and he confirmed that, subject to Members not having been part of the original decision under appeal, they would be eligible to sit on the Employment Panel when it was sitting as an Appeals Panel for the Organisational Review.  He added that the nomination of the Members to serve on the Employment Panel would be a matter for the individual groups to put forward in the usual way for formal appointment by the Council.

In response to a question from Members the Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that the proposal to extend the brief of HACAS Chapman Hendy to provide services in respect of the recruitment of the 2 Executive Director posts was being recommended because of their background knowledge gained in carrying out the Review, their experience and track record in providing such support and the discounted cost involved.  

In response to further questions the Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented on the proposal to designate the Head of Commercial and Technical Services as a market scarcity post and attach a market supplement to the post and undertake a market test every 2 years.  He added that the proposal to pay the post at the grade proposed would in effect be the substantive grade for that post and the market test would be carried out to make sure that that level was the correct level for the post.  He added that the job descriptions and gradings for the posts which had been substantially changed below Head of Business Unit level had, in order to ensure consistency, been graded using the Council’s existing Personnel processes for determining the appropriate rates.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive further commented that Tony Bramley, the Council’s Director of Housing, had been appointed as the Managing Director of the Carlisle Housing Association and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised Members of the action which had been taken to address a possible conflict of interest with regards to the LSVT process and advised Members of the need to buy-in management capacity in the Housing Department for the period leading up to transfer. He added that he was proposing to consult each of the Group Leaders on the actions to be taken although the decision would be a matter for the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

Members further commented that the proposals to appoint 3 additional part time clerical posts to provide support for elected Members through group arrangements should be deferred at the current time pending a review to be carried out by the Council on area working.  Members commented on the type of support which might be provided by such posts and on the possibility of a differing level and type of support being required should the Council introduce area working arrangements.  Members also considered that the funding for such posts should be considered as part of a budget bid and not via the Organisational Review.

RESOLVED – That the Overview and Scrutiny Organisational Assessment Best Value Review Sub-Committee recommend that the Executive recommend the full Council to agree to:

1.
(a)
Receive and approve the report from HACAS Chapman Hendy, Report 6, Final Organisational Proposals following consultation July 2002, as set out in Appendix 1.


(b) Approve the detailed Organisational proposals set out in the Charts (7.0 to 7.13.1) included within the above report.


(c) Delete from the establishment the 32 posts currently filled and 3 posts currently vacant as set out in Appendix 2 to this report.

(d) Establish the 37 posts proposed also set out in Appendix 2, (which are consistent with the Organisational Structural Charts (Charts 7.0 to 7.13.1), job descriptions and responsibilities and accountabilities set out in the Consultants report at Appendix 1) and to note that 7 of the proposed posts are new. 

(e)
Agree that the Corporate Management Team will consist of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, two Executive Directors, the Head of Finance, the Head of Strategic and Performance Services and the Head of Legal and Democratic Services. 

2. (a)
Note the consultation responses from the Trades Unions concerning the Appointment and Assimilation Protocol, and the response made by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive set out in Appendix 3 and following the consultation and the views expressed by the Overview & Scrutiny Organisational Assessment Best Value Sub Committee, to agree the revised Appointment and Assimilation Protocol set out in Appendix 3.  

(b) Note that a copy of this report has been passed to the Trades Unions and any further responses received from the Trades Unions will be made available at the meeting and/or prior to consideration at the Executive and Council.

(c) To formally designate as Chief Officers (in addition to the Town Clerk and Chief Executive), the Executive Directors (who will deputise for the Town Clerk and Chief Executive), the Head of Financial Services and the Head of Legal and Democratic Services under the terms of the Joint Negotiating Committee for Chief Officers of Local Authorities, with all other affected staff appointed under National Joint Council for Local Government Services ‘


(d) To approve the Head of Financial Services as the Council’s statutory 151 Officer and the Head of Legal and Democratic Services as the Council’s Monitoring Officer with those officers nominating in due course their deputy officers (see Charts 7.12 and 7.13 respectively).


(e) Subject to a 28-day period of statutory consultation, to request the Council to delegate full responsibility to the Employment Panel for the appointment of proposed Chief Officer posts, for the purposes of this review only, without the necessity of such appointments being confirmed by the full Council and to agree a temporary variation to the relevant provisions of the Council's Constitution to enable this to be done.  These comprise the posts as set out in recommendation 2 (c) above and to note that the Panel will be given appropriate training and external Personnel advice.


(f)
That the City Council be requested to extend the Membership of the Employment Panel from its current Membership of 6 to 8 on a temporary basis for the purposes of hearing appeals and making appointments in connection with the Organisational Review, it being noted that the Panel is a politically balanced Committee of the Council, and the Political groups be asked to nominate their Members to serve on the Employment Panel. 

(g)
Subject to a 28 day period of statutory consultation, to note that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive will be responsible for appointing all other employees within the terms of existing Council Policy and the Appointment and Assimilation Protocol, in consultation with internal and external Human Resource advice and in accordance with the Council’s Employment and Equal Opportunities policies.


(h)
Request the Council’s approval that, for this review only, a temporary variation to the existing Constitutional arrangements is made so that any appeals, grievances or other appropriate matters relating to the implementation of this exercise be delegated for determination by the Council’s Employment Panel rather than by the Council’s Appeals Panels.

(i)
Authorise the Town Clerk and Chief Executive to extend the brief to the Council’s consultants, HACAS Chapman Hendy Human Resource Services, to provide expert Human Resources assistance to train and support the Employment Panel and to provide services in respect of the recruitment of the two Executive Director posts, at a discounted cost of £15,000, funded from the existing financial allocation for staffing set aside within the overall LSVT budgets agreed by the Council and, to the extent that it may be necessary to do so, to exempt such extended appointment from the tendering requirements of the Contract Procedure Rules in accordance with the provisions of Rule 1 (2).  


(j)
Note that the cost estimates for Executive Directors, Chief Officers and Heads of Business Units are based on the top point of recommended salary scales provided by HACAS Chapman Hendy.  The salary scale principles for these posts are set out for the Council’s approval in Appendix 4 together with the principle of performance related progression for senior staff and detailed proposals for each post contained in Appendix 2.

3. Note that there is a revenue saving of £31,792 from the proposals contained within this report which is to be retained as a contingency for implementation.  All recurring revenue costs are contained within existing budgetary provision and as the financial calculations have been made by comparing existing costs to maximum costs (assuming all staff are at the top of grades), there will be a consequential saving of up to £52,660 per annum in 2003/04, £40,600 in 2004/05, £28,515 in 2005/06 and £19,000 in 2006/07.

4. Despite every effort being made to minimise redundancy Members are requested to recognise that there are potential one off costs which may be incurred as a result of implementing the review. Two posts are potentially redundant and there is a potential for a very small number of officers to require the application of a one year protection to salary as provided under current Council policy, depending upon the outcome of the appointment process.  Contingency planning has therefore to be put in place to allow for these prospects and it is proposed that a contingency sum in the order of £260,000 be earmarked from the Council’s balances for this effect.  A contingency sum of £260,000 is therefore proposed for the two posts (on the basis of redundancy payment, cost of added years and capitalised costs) with potential recurring annual costs of circa £5,600.  These sums to be funded from the Council’s balances.  It should be noted that should other employees not agree to the suitable alternative employment to be offered as part of this review, then the contingency requirement could rise by a further three posts.  Every effort has been made and will continue to be made to avoid redundancy and/or the application of salary protection. 

5. Further to  a positive decision by tenants to pursue Housing Stock Transfer, it is recommended as a matter of urgency to:-


(a)
Authorise immediate recruitment to Housing related posts in the respect of staff in Environmental Protection Services (Housing Services and Health Partnerships) Chart 7.1.2, in the interests of the good management of the Council and business continuity.


(b) Authorise the Town Clerk and Chief Executive in consultation with the three Group Leaders, to allow the early release of senior staff and employment of externally appointed interim managers, funded from resources released from transferred staff from the Housing Revenue Account.


(c) Note that the recommendations in this report are consistent with the reductions in support and services resulting from Housing Stock Transfer, Leisuretime externalisation and the consequential affects on the Council’s DSO.  Further reports on the details of these changes will be made as part of the Budget process and to meet the appropriate timescales. 


(d) Note that there will be some carry over responsibilities which will remain with the authority post the transfer of personnel to CHA and which may require some temporary resources cover.  (Eg. The closure of the Housing Revenue Account, Housing Subsidies and provision of information to Carlisle Housing Association).


(e) Note that the TUPE transfer of staff in the Housing Department and central support staff to the Carlisle Housing Association will take place in accordance with the agreed timetable for Housing Stock Transfer (currently 9 December 2002) and the 30 September 2003 in respect of DSO employees and April 2004 in respect of further central support staff.


6.
To defer consideration of the Establishment of 3 additional part-time clerical posts (Scale 2) to provide additional clerical support to elected Members through Group arrangements pending the review into the possible introduction of Area Working which is presently being carried out by the City Council to note that any additional Member support recommended by that Review should be considered as a budget bid and not raised via the Organisational Review.

7.
To agree that the target date for implementing the revised proposals set out in this report is December 2002, with the Council authorising the Town Clerk and Chief Executive to implement the changes set out within this review including the commencement of formal consultation, early advertisement of new posts and the phasing of the deletion of 

posts to this date, consequent on the implementation of the Appointment and Assimilation Protocol and the principle of ‘Acting’ posts being utilised where appropriate to manage the transition.


8.
To authorise the City Solicitor and Secretary to make the necessary amendments to the Council’s Constitution and Scheme of Delegation and to report back further to the Council prior to the implementation date, to reflect the proposals set out in this report and to request the Leader to make the necessary changes to his Scheme of Delegation similarly to enact the proposals


9,
To endorse the Manager Assistance Programme set out in paragraph 5 of this report.


10.
To note that the Organisational Assessment Best Value Sub Committee will continue to meet to conclude the Best Value exercise, propose an action plan and will report the conclusion of the Best Value Review to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee in the normal way.


11.
That consideration of the proposal to modernise the title of Town Clerk and Chief Executive to Chief Executive be referred to the City Council.

12.
That at such time as the final report (Report 7) regarding the Best Value Action Plan and Implementation Plan for the Corporate Organisational Review is submitted to the Organisational Assessment Best Value Review Sub-Committee the consultants arrange to circulate a copy of the initial Scoping Report to Members.

13.
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 17.5 Councillor Mrs Bradley recorded her vote against the above resolution and against the resolution of OABV.35/02.  

(The meeting ended at 4.05 pm)
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